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SELECTION OF NEWS APPERED ON OUR WEB SITE
4th – 28th September 2007 
General House - 28/09/2007

Enlarged Bureau of the Laity 
Increasing the space within the tent 
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On September 26th, 2007, the General Council approved an enlargement of the Bureau of the Laity. Up to now the Bureau, a new feature of the Institute and a sub-unit of the General Administration’s Mission Commission, has been working under the direction of Brother Pau Fornells alone. 

The decision for enlargement is a consequence of requests found in recent documents and reported at meetings about shared mission. The requests ask for greater involve-ment and greater co-responsibility on the part of lay colleagues, at the local and Province levels as well as at the international level. As a consequence, the General Council, has set up an “Enlarged Bureau of the Laity,” nominating the following to work with the Bureau’s director: Miss Anna Sarrate (Spain), Mrs. Linda Corbeil (Canada), Mr. Tony Clarke (Australia), Brother Afonso Murad (North Central Brazil). The term of nomination is three years.

The goals which the new structure hopes to meet are:

1. Intensifying lay Marists’ participation within the Bureau of Laity at the level of discussion as well as that of coordination, thus allowing for a deeper and wider Institute vision of Marist laity.

2. Helping to create improved coordination between the Bureau of the Laity and each of the regions and administrative units of the Institute; and vice versa. 

The work of the Enlarged Bureau of the Laity will be of the “distance” type via on-line coordination. A one-week meeting will also take place each year. The principal project will be:

• to conduct ongoing reflection on themes judged to be relevant to the laity,

• to set up for the Bureau a yearly action-plan to be submitted to the General Council for approval,

• to give assistance to the planning and, in certain cases, the carrying out of actions which are to take place,

• to be a permanent link on behalf of the Bureau with the regions and administrative units parceled out to the members; thus assuring unified reflection and coordination with the regions and administrative units and with the other members of the Enlarged Bureau of the Laity.

The first meeting of the Enlarged Bureau of the Laity will take place from January 21 to 27, 2007 in Rome.

In the near future, in order to support and help the process of restructuring of the administrative units undertaken in Africa and Asia, as well as the development of our shared mission, we will need to enlarge this new structure of the Bureau with a representative from each of these two regions of the Institute.

Below, you may see photos of the members of the new team. We wish them success in their work. May they continue to work hard at the building of a “new Marist tent,” with space for Brothers and lay people who share life and apostolate.

Mexico - 27/09/2007

Brother Seán visits Occidental Mexico 
An encouraging presence and message 
Bro. Seán Sammon officially visited our Province from July 27 to August 2, wanting to meet the different groups representative of the life of the Province, Brothers and lay people, in order to give us his message and promote an exchange. We assembled at the Meeting House in Chona. With an enthusiastic response from the participants we shared with pleasure life in our Communities and school works.

- Saturday 28: The community animators attended as well as the participants in the workshop for animators which was ending that very day.

- Sunday 29: Brothers in formation and the formators of the Marist province, and those Brothers around 40 years old who had been invited.

- Monday 30: We counted on the presence of the Principals, Brothers and lay people, and a representative of each of the apostolic works.

- Tuesday 31: Then it was the Brothers 40 years old and more who had not had the opportunity to attend the preceding groups. 

- Wednesday 1: designed for the lay people, with two or three representatives from each Marist apostolate and fraternity.

- Thursday 2: We ended the meetings, including time for the Provincial Council.

After this experience we can give thanks to God for the simple and fraternal presence of Bro. Superior, for his message zeroing in on Marist identity and mission, for the uniqueness of his gift to the Province of a picture of Mary holding the Child by the hand. Thus we are thankful for the deep quality of the presence he brought. 

Bro. Seán's visit to the Communities and apostolic works will take place later. The decision for this time allowed us to spend most of the time in the meetings organized in the mornings, leaving time for personal work and rest.

Here is a synthesis of the messages he gave the Brothers, but which can motivate all those who collaborate in our mission:

a) Characteristics of the identity of the Marist Brothers: men of mission, Community and prayer, in the manner of Mary, hand in hand with lay people like Marcellin, among the poor. 

b) Preoccupation with the young Brothers: community life today is paradoxical, a help and at times an obstacle. Activism. How to incarnate our charism. Visibility, fidelity, perseverance.

c) Tasks proposed in the meeting with the young Brothers in formation: forge a dream for life. Have a mentor-accompanist. Make your work significant. Continue to learn about intimate relationships.

d) A message he repeated in several meetings: at the end of the novitiate a Marist Brother must have become another Jesus and be a living image of Marcellin Champagnat.

Victor M. Preciado, fms

Provincial 

Australia - 26/09/2007

Perpetual Vows – Sydney Province 
Anthony commits himself for life 
Canberra put on one of its quintessential spring days on Saturday 15th September as Marists came from near and far to celebrate with Br. Anthony Robertson as he made his Perpetual Vows in a comfortably full St Christopher’s Cathedral.

There was a great mood of joy and thanksgiving as family and friends, students and teachers, young and old Marists and hundreds of members of the Canberra and Young Catholic Communities came together with Archbishop Mark Coleridge and eight young priests (all friends of Anthony) to witness this moving liturgy.

The profession was followed by a lavish afternoon tea in the staff resource centre at Marist College Canberra with a more intimate dinner in the Gymnasium later in the evening.

Congratulations Anthony on committing your life as one of Marcellin’s brothers and special thanks to Br Greg and the Canberra Community for your wonderful hospitality and expression of genuine Marist brotherhood.

Br John Thompson

Provincial, Sydney Province 

Canada - 25/09/2007

An Ad Gentes community to open in the Marist Province of Canada 
Mission Ad Gentes 
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An important and exceptional meeting took place at the provincial house on the 26, 27 and 28 of August. This has led to the establishment of an ad gentes community in the Marist Province of Canada. Taking part in this meeting were Brothers Luis Sobrado, Vicar General, and Ivan Buenfil, secretary of the Institute’s Mission ad Gentes together with Brothers Réal Cloutier, Provincial, Bernard Beaudin and Gilles Ouimet. They held discussions with the members of the new community, Brothers Miguel Àngel Sancha (province of Iberica), Félix Roidan (province of Santa Maria de los Andes, Peru), Clement Nwadike (province of Nigeria), Maria Antoney Jeyaraj (province of Sri Lanka – due to arrive in Canada on 7 September), Léon Hébert and Richard Roy (province of Canada). Another brother, as yet unnamed, will join the community in January.

Working in a frank, open and cordial climate, those taking part sought to determine the practical means of implementing the perception of the will of God that had become clear through their discernment – a sharing made in a great spirit of truth and freedom, marked by respect for and openness to the opinions and feelings of each one of the participants. It was a question of determining the main criteria for the mission of the new community sent at the request of the province to continue the dream of Marcellin among young people in a society that in former times had been so religious and homogeneous, but has now become secularised and pluralistic.

After a first year of inculturation, language study and discernment, the members of the community ad Gentes will take up their mission of faith education and integral human formation among poor young people of Canadian and Quebec society. The envisaged Marist Work is to be clearly indentified as such, characterised by openness to and solidarity with lay people and similar educative undertakings.

Despite the average age of the brothers of the province, which is in the mid seventies, and despite the scepticism and wait-and-see attitude of some, it is agreed by all that this bold project is in keeping with the spirit of the last General Chapter of 2001: We choose life.

By the witness they give, growing old with such a marial and apostolic attitude of joy and faith in their life consecrated to the young, as disciples of Saint Marcellin Champagnat, these brothers add their thrust to the mission ad gentes of the whole Congregation.

Bernard Beaudin, fms

v.p.

Phillipines - 24/09/2007

Davao : Third group gets under way 
Marist presence is extended in the world 
Dear Brothers and Laypeople : Greetings from the Philippine Islands. Sentiments of gratitude are the first ones I feel in your regard, because hope and joy come from knowing that we can rely upon your encouragement and your prayer.

In this third Davao session linked to Mission Ad Gentes, there are ten Brothers presently participating. One other participant ought to be present, but he has been unable to arrive so far because of visa problems. Three other Brothers are here as well: Brothers Tim, Alfredo and Roy the three being members of the coordinating Team. On the Institute webpage, under the heading Mission ad Gentes, you can find a brief sketch about each Brother who is making the course. In addition, you can have a better idea of the Brothers concerned because their photos appear under the same webpage heading (Enter).
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During our first days, under the guidance of Vicar General, Brother Luis Sobrado, the over all plan of the course was explained to us in detail. We were presented with: the work timetable in the community residence; the various off-campus activities; an explanation of the work one must perform in various social centers; community dynamics; and familiarization with our immediate milieu. 

In my opinion, everything has been well put in place, and sufficient steps taken so as to go forward both personally and communally towards a new mission work, in a new culture, and with Brothers of different nationalities.

The second week - time passes quickly - was dedicated to sharing about the present rea-lities and the past experiences of the Brothers in the group. The exercise was exceptional and had a touch of the Divine, since by varying paths God has brought us all together in one and the same mission. We also went into some depth regarding what it means to go from the sense of security we feel in our native lands to one of insecurity in a new land. We experience insecurity about language, customs, the lack of affective support: aspects of life which always provide us with a sense of security, elements which are a solid support (Marist Brothers, friends, family, etc. . . . all of whom have been part of our history.) To speak about the way in which have responded to these new situations was also very interesting.

The General Council has assigned two countries to the Brothers in our group: India and Thailand. This has now become our concern. Such have been our activities so far, and we will continue next week with another kind of workshop. Each workshop lasts one week. 

Once again, THANK YOU for your prayers and your support, warm brotherly greetings, 

Br. Ventura 

Argentina - 21/09/2007

Province Assembly 2007 
“Cruz Del Sur” Province 
On August 31 at noon, we began the Province Assembly for the Cruz del Sur Province. Sixty six Brothers attended.

The Brothers working in Paraguay did not take part in the Assembly. They had had their own Assembly in their District while Councilor Generals Pedro and Antonio were on visitation. This year, the theme is Province Apostolate, Cruz del Sur, and the motto is “On Mission, Brothers Who Care.”

This is an important matter; it represents the “Province Perspectives.” Here one can discern a pastoral apostolate in the world of the marginalized. This apostolate will be put into place following a study of the situations in which we live, in which we are immersed as a Province of Marist Brothers. In these situations, we (both Brothers and lay people) wish to be a sign of the Kingdom, with solidarity as the starting point. Basing ourselves on a sense of Marist brotherhood, we wish to be a place, a leaven for creating meeting points within our various milieux (social, cultural, spiritual) and in the workaday world.

We start from the inspiration of our Marist roots and from our commitment to be creatively faithful to the roots. We consider the future perspectives which attract us and give us direction, thereby creating our institutional apostolate and helping us discern our attitudes and plans. Such will be the principles that guide our “Brotherhood, an Inclusive Way.”

According to this principle, we wish to promote in all our work: a clear choice for justice

and solidarity. We give preference to being present with the poorest people, acting and plannin in such as way as to participate together in educating according to the Gospel, in a spirit of brotherly give and take. 

The many years that we have spent in Argentina and Uruguay allow us to envision the future confidently, to have a sense of our responsibility to act now and to commit our-selves deeply to our work. This idea was offered to the assembly on Friday afternoon, in an audio visual presentation. Afterwards time was offered to discuss, to question, to ask for clarifications. In the second phase of the afternoon, group work took place in age groups. We looked at the means by which Brothers and communities might reach this Mission Perspective; what were the strong points, the weak points, the obstacles . . . at the personal, community and Provincial levels, in order to find what might give an impetus to the Mission Perspective.

On Saturday, Rodolfo Capalozza, a Palotine Father led our reflections on the new propositions which are arising in regard to the apostolate and the restructuring process.

In the evening, a good bit of time was given over to personal reflection, so as to prepare for the discernment of (a) the challenges to be taken on, and (b) the measures to be adopted so as to grow in creative fidelity at the three levels envisioned in the Mission Perspectives. The small-group sessions helped to make concrete our personal reflections and to put them in the form of proposals.

On Sunday morning, the groups presented their proposals in turn, in an open-mike gathering. The goal was to present ideas regarding the challenges and the action pro-posals for the coming Apostolate Year.

Afterwards, a written evaluation of the Assembly was requested.

The same day, September 2, at the conclusion of the Assembly, we had a celebration in honor of the 2007 Jubilarians. 

This year the Jubilarians are Brothers Alberto Schonberguer (75 years), Augusto Jenemann and Juan Bautista Rovea (79 years), Isaac Diez Olea, Santiago Sanchez Gascon, Luis Soler (60 years), and Horacio José Maria Bustos (25 years).

In the presence of many relatives and friends, we concluded the celebration with the Eucharist, celebrated by Fr. Ignacio Pérez del Viso, S.J., a close friend of the Brothers. 

So it was that we honored our Brothers, models of fidelity, of the religious value of our Gospel mission in the southern part of the Americas.

Provincial Secretary 

India - 20/09/2007

A Letter from Brother Hilario from Calcutta 
Mission Ad Gentes 
A few short lines from Calcutta. We continue here in this immense city where all extremes seem to touch and one never finishes dealing with one than a greater one appears on the scene. Here all is massive, simple, austere and poor …, and that is attractive. And especially when what is seen surpasses all imagination. 

Yesterday we received from Dhaka the originals of the documentation prepared beforehand by the bishop’s delegate for our entrance into Bangladesh. Today we went to the embassy here in Calcutta but it was closed and I don’t know why. But they were waiting for us and they told us to return tomorrow. So we’ll do it and we hope that it will be the last time since all is in order according to our understanding. If this is the case we would be able to travel there in a few days. The Marist Missionary Sisters want us to stay until the second week of September and celebrate together the feast of the Marist Family.

Meanwhile the second group of brothers destined for Bangladesh arrived here and two days ago they began their Bengali courses. We will continue our course in Dhaka. It’s not an easy language phonetically, nor in grammar, nor in syntax, and also the number of vowels and consonants, simple and complex, total more than 180. But that’s fine, we do what we can and so we’ll continue doing the same.

Fraternally, 

B. Hilario - Calcutta, 30 August 2007 

Brazil - 18/09/2007

Perpetual profession of Bro. Márcio Correa dos Santos 
Marist Province of South Central Brazil 
On August 25th, 2007, Saturday, Brother Márcio Correa dos Santos, of the community of Maringá (Paraná), made his definitive religious consecration as a Marist Brother, pronouncing his perpetual vows. The ceremony took place in his hometown of Três Barras (Santa Catarina). Coincidentally, that day was Brother Márcio's 33rd birthday. Some priests, together with numerous brothers, aspirants, and pastoral ministers, relatives and friends accompanied him in his generous decision, participating in the Eucharist and the celebration. In the course of the previous week, the final profession had stimulated an intense vocational work in the town, by means of presentations in parishes and schools, and activities that were carried out with young people and Confirmation groups. 

Here are some enlightening words taken from Brother Márcio's consecration formula: Only to you, O Lord, do I wish to offer myself, like a candle burning upon the altar; only for you, O Lord, do I wish to pour myself out like a river surrendering to the sea; only for you, O Lord, do I wish to be set afire, to give of myself, to dream. 

Argentina - 13/09/2007

Provincial Assembly on Marist Youth Ministry 
The Reality and Questioning of Youth 
The first Provincial Assembly on Marist Youth Ministry, animated by the provincial reflection team of Marist Youth Ministry, was held from the 17th to the 19th of August in Villa San José in Luján. The following communities participated in the assembly: Libertador, Nueva Pompeya, Zorrillas, Santa María, Durazno, San Rafael, San Francisco, Rosario, La Boca, Mar del Plata, Morón, Merlo, Luján, Pergamino, La Inmaculada, Champagnat, Lugano and Belgrano. 

The reflections and debates centered on the reality of youth and the questions that this poses to our youth ministry. This time of participation allowed us to approach five pastoral nuclei that were questioned by today’s youth and will be the point of departure in the process of developing the Provincial Plan for Youth Ministry.

From each community were representatives of coordinators, consulters, animators and young people. Marist between 16 and 62 years of age, brothers and laity, shared this experience which marked a historic moment in the development of our provincial youth ministry. 

United States - 10/09/2007

Address of Br. Seán at the Assembly of the United States Conference of Major Superiors of Men 
Leadership and charism 
Brother Seán Sammon, FMS, Superior General, was one of two keynote speakers at this year’s annual Assembly of the United States Conference of Major Superiors of Men. The meeting’s theme was Charism and Leadership; Seán delivered a paper entitled: “Leadership and charism: Letting the Holy Spirit live and breathe in you and me today.” 
The Assembly brought together more than 225 provincials, abbots, and superiors general for four days in Cleveland, Ohio. Franc Cardinal Rode, Prefect of the Congregation of the Institutes of Consecrated Life and Societies of Apostolic Life, was present throughout and served as celebrant for the final Eucharist. Dominican Sister Donna Markham, OP, Superior General of the Adrian Dominican Sisters congregation and Father Ronald Rolheiser, O.M.I., former Vicar General of the Oblates of Mary Immaculate. and a well known author and speaker completed the program. 

[image: image5.jpg]


Seán’s address challenged those present to take up a two-fold role in leadership. First of all, to keep before their brothers and lay partners the vision of their founders, and, second, to be loving men who support and encourage their brothers and lay partners but also challenge them when necessary. He warned those present not to be seduced into making the maintenance of institutions a priority, thus losing sight of the dream present when each institution was founded. 

When making a distinction between corporate, civic, and consensus driven leadership, Seán used the example of Sister of Charity Mary Irene Fitzgibbon, founder of the New York Founding Hospital. He pointed out that she was an effective religious leader because she understood that charism had nothing to do with management and maintenance and everything to do with mission. He went on to say that she responded to the challenge of religious leadership in her day with daring, courage, and ingenuity, and did not concern herself with doing things right, but rather from the very beginning set out to do the right things. 

When speaking about renewal, Seán had this to say : For revitalization to occur within any District or Province, though, transformation must go beyond the personal; it must penetrate and reshape the entire fabric of the group. A critical step in the process of revitalization will occur when those who have experienced profound personal change begin to come together in a network where their experience can be shared, sustained, enhanced. 
Among other topics covered were the following : spiritual indifference, those foundational elements that lie at the heart of religious life, and the need for faith and a spirit of risk. Now is the time, he said for the experimentation recommended by Vatican Council II to begin. Genuine experimentation that leads to self-realization through self-transcendence. 

In bringing his address to a close, Seán made these remarks : If religious life is to be what it should be : the Church’s living memory of what it can and must be, then we will have to make the changes necessary to ensure that it is just that. For one hundred years from now, someone will write the history of this period of religious life. What will they say about you and me?
That like Mary Irene Fitzgibbon we responded to the signs of our times with courage, daring, ingenuity. Will they be able to cite acts of heroism such as those displayed by Mary Lynch and Juliana Nolan as they came ashore in old age in the west of Ireland to refound Dominican life in that country once again? Or will they say we played it safe, maintained the status quo, traded for security and respectability the spirit of sacrifice and daring that has always be at the heart of religious life. The choice is really up to us. 
Sri Lanka - 06/09/2007

Welcome to our Newest Province - South Asia 
Br. Sunanda Alwis is the first Provincia 
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On August 6th, our newest Province commenced – that of South Asia. This Province brings together the communities and ministries in Sri Lanka, India and Pakistan. Br. Sunanda Alwis is the first Provincial.

Marist presence commenced in South Asia in 1911 in Sri Lanka, being founded by Brothers from France. Today the Brothers conduct three large schools, have key roles in three others, and have an extensive network of non-formal education ministries. Marist mission expanded to Pakistan in the 1960’s where today the Brothers lead two schools and a hostel, and have a role in another school. In the 1970’s Sri Lankan Brothers went to Trichy in India to study. Local men were attracted by the example of these Brothers and our mission in India commenced. Today there are two schools and some fine outreach projects including one for children affected by AIDS and another for families affected by the 2004 tsunami. In summary, the Province is responsible for the education of more than 14,000 young people.

The Chapter which inaugurated the Province had as its theme: to be a blessing [Gen 12: 2]. Indeed this was the experience of the delegates. In a Province with such cultural diversity, the Chapter showed that within this richness there can be “one heart and one mind,” as our Founder would have wished.

The members of the first Provincial Council are: Brothers Santhosh (India), Savarimuthu (India), Shanthi Liyanage (Pakistan), Nicholas Fernando (Sri Lanka), Godfrey Perera (Sri Lanka). 

Chile - 04/09/2007

Brother Eulogio José turns 100 
A rich Marist life in Chile 
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The 25th of August marked 100 years of life for our Brother Eulogio José (Luis Belloso Diez), in Santiago. Because of this special occasion, a Mass of Thanksgiving was celebrated; Bishop Aldo Cavalli, Papal Nuncio presided. Attending were the majority of brothers of the Sector of Chile, guests of the Marist Family and two nephews of Brother Eulogio who traveled from Spain especially for the celebration. 

Brother Eulogio José was born on 25 August 1907 in Berbinzana, Province of Navarra, Spain. He entered the juniorate at Vich in October 1919. He arrived in Chile on April 27,1922 to do his postulancy and novitiate in Las Hornillas. He made his first religious profession on February 11, 1925, feast of Our Lady of Lourdes. He was a teacher of English, Spanish, Music, French and Philosophy in several of our Marist schools in Chile. For many years he was Vice-President of the Fide Primaria and in charge of Editorial FTD, in which most of the texts used in our schools were printed. 

During his life he received many tributes and medals, the main ones being from the Parliamentary Council of Navarra to the “Volunteers for God and for Spain” (1945) received in the name of several members of his family fallen in the defense of patriotic values in the civil war; the “Escuela de Alta Montaña,” from the Chilean army, (1954), conferred for having composed the text of the school’s hymn and other services; the "Order of Merit Bernardo O´Higgins" in the Grado de Oficial (1979), during the celebrations of the golden anniversary of the Instituto Alonso de Ercilla and the "Cruz del Apóstol Santiago" granted by the Archbishop of Santiago in 1997 for his services to the Church of Chile. It is also necessary to note that Brother Eulogio composed the words of the hymn of the Marist Alumni of Chile.

In the past years he has been residing in the retirement house on Sótero Sanz Street, in Santiago, where, until recently, he dedicated himself enthusiastically to writing the Marist history in Chile, rich in detail. In these last months he has had some health problems, normal for his age, for which the brothers as well as the alumni have shown understandable concern that he, who has given his life to the service of the Lord and to hundreds of Marist students who had the luck of receiving his teachings or have known his simplicity and goodness, receive the best attention. 

Let us thank the Lord for the gift of having dear Brother Eulogio among us, and let’s pray to our Good Mother that he grant him good health for a long time to come, as is his desire, bringing to us his happiness, wisdom and example of a Marist religious. 

RIFMA - www.familiamarista.com 
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